



# Unleashing the Market in the India–U.S. Economic Relationship, Part 1

**SPECIAL REPORT** from THE ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

No. 124 | JANUARY 7, 2013



# Unleashing the Market in the India–U.S. Economic Relationship, Part 1

## **About the Authors**

Laveesh Bhandari is founding Director of Indicus Analytics.
Jeremy Carl is a Research Fellow at the Hoover Institution.
Bibek Debroy is professor of economics at the Center for Policy Research.
Michelle Kaffenberger is Research Manager at InterMedia.
Pravakar Sahoo is associate professor at Delhi University.
Derek Scissors is a Senior Research Fellow at The Heritage Foundation.

Photo on the Cover— © Morten Svenningsen / Alamy

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at: http://report.heritage.org/sr124

Produced by the Asian Studies Center

The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

# Project Overview: Unleashing the Market in the India–U.S. Economic Relationship

I ndia will soon have the largest population of any country in the world. It therefore has the potential, with extensive and difficult reforms, to become the world's most important free market—a position currently held by the United States. It follows directly that the economic relationship between India and the U.S., if allowed to flourish, can greatly benefit the citizens of both.

The Heritage Foundation has initiated a multi-part project— Unleashing the Market in the India– U.S. Economic Relationship—intended to enhance India–U.S. economic relations. The project will demonstrate that free and open markets are the best way to enhance India–U.S. economic relations. To advance Indian prosperity and perpetuate American prosperity, the first order of business is for the two private sectors to do more together.

The role of the Indian and American national governments should largely be to allow specialization and comparative advantage to bring greater mutual prosperity. This can be done unilaterally, without diplomatic mediation. Official India–U.S. ties are not as vital as often assumed, particularly in India, where even many private actors reflexively see the central government as the chief economic player.

India–U.S. economic ties have expanded considerably in the past decade, but so have such ties around the world due to global integration. With the exception of Indian exports of services to the U.S., bilateral trade and investment flows remain woefully underdeveloped compared with the two countries' combined gross domestic product (GDP) and population. So much more could be happening.

Where permitted, the Indian and U.S. private sectors have formed consequential partnerships, notably in technology services. More ventures of this type may need to sidestep Delhi and Washington. Entrepreneurs and companies should no longer accept the endless wait for the national governments' green light, and instead take the initiative themselves. Much Indian economic progress has occurred despite government intervention; so economic progress must be made despite the two national governments.

An important factor is sub-national governments. Individual U.S. states have differing attitudes toward India—some seeking to block Indian labor, others welcoming Indian investment. Indian firms are aware of this, and their American corporate partners can provide information and help identify productive ventures. U.S. states themselves can more actively seek Indian partners.

Individual Indian states see wider varieties in economic policymaking than U.S. states. Certain Indian state governments will likely be unreceptive to enhancing the India–U.S. economic relationship. Others will be far more accommodating than the central government. There will be also be an audience effect: As more open and market-oriented states thrive, they will be imitated by others.

Often standing in the way of greater wealth in both countries are the two national governments, more so in India, but with a sizable U.S. contribution. The Indian central government has proven unable to implement decisive actions, and the American federal government seems unwilling. Rather than assisting reform, the unjustified deficit spending of the American federal government is a model for what India should not be doing. In addition, the U.S. has limited aspects of the bilateral economic relationship involving services and labor, while correctly insisting that India permit expansion in aspects of the relationship involving capital and information.

The Indian central government is famously ineffective and has shown signs of predatory behavior—putting revenue ahead of what is best for the country. It has acted as a barrier in bilateral economic relations, for example in agriculture trade and financial market access. More harmful actions, such as the recent introduction of retroactive taxation of multinational corporations, discourage foreign participation in the Indian economy in general. These actions are not targeted at American firms, but chill bilateral ties nonetheless.

There are spheres that fall under the natural purview of governments, such as national defense. The Heritage project will address issues where the national governments should not intervene at all or should intervene less, such as market-access restrictions. The first type of recommendations will therefore be negative, aimed at outright removing obstacles set by the two national governments.

A second type of recommendations can be termed compensatory: how individuals, companies, and sub-national governments can outweigh the effects of unwise national policies. For instance, some harmful national tax policies can be neutralized by state-level incentives. Companies can provide partners with crucial market research and information on legal requirements needed to participate successfully in local markets despite national government barriers.

A third type is positive. American and Indian companies can take a large number of trade and investment actions that will augment the economic relationship. Similarly, sub-national governments have many regulatory and policy choices to create better local economic and business conditions. The national governments ending their intervention in some areas, other players compensating for bad national policies elsewhere, and individuals, firms, and state governments expanding free exchange on their own will greatly improve India-U.S. economic relations and benefit hundreds of millions of people.

# **Executive Summary**

The movements of goods, services, capital, and labor between India and the U.S. are inadequate for two such large economies. There are also disputes about the movement of information, in the form of intellectual property. That is why India is not yet shining in The Heritage Foundation's *Index of Economic Freedom* (123rd of 179 countries in the 2012 edition). (The U.S. has also dropped from a classification of "free" to one of "mostly free.")

The two national governments are principally responsible for this failure. A smaller role for them and a larger one for companies and individual states in both countries, based on the principle of free and open exchange, would transform the bilateral relationship and much of the rest of the world.

The cases examined in this Special Report include two-way trade in goods and services, investment with additional focus on American investment in Indian mining, twoway labor mobility, and protection of intellectual property rights (IPR). These are just a start, but they illustrate how to advance the market and roll back government in the exchange of goods, capital, people, and knowledge, which constitute the basic elements of all economic relationships.

In trade, many Indian states are large enough to be individually valuable. They should act to offset national trade barriers while American companies should bypass Delhi to seek business relationships. In services trade, the U.S. government should accept the large and important import of services from India.

In investment, individual U.S. states should be more active in marketing to Indian companies. It would be helpful if the Indian central government were to remove various restrictions on multinational corporations. Even if that does not occur, Indian states can greatly improve their local investment climates. Mining in particular is largely a state matter in India, and American companies can assist the process by demonstrating their record in environmental protection and social remediation of mined areas.

In labor, American companies and universities should prod the federal government to roll back recent increases in visa fees and effective reduction in visa quotas. Indian firms should enhance credibility by doing a better job of selfpolicing, and Delhi should look at its own restrictions on foreign labor. In intellectual property, international negotiations have led to progress and enforcement is the most pressing issue. For that, Indian states are well positioned.

This *Special Report* is the first installment of a comprehensive project to help advance the India–U.S. economic relationship. The relationship could be vital to the two countries and the world as a whole, but its potential is far from being realized, chiefly due to the actions and inactions of the two national governments.

Progress will be faster and broader if the focus on government-to-government negotiations is replaced with an emphasis on cooperation at the level of individual companies and states. Illustrations of this improvement are sketched here for simple trade, (mining) investment, two-way labor movement, and intellectual property.

Much of the hope for progress on India–U.S. economic issues has been put on the prospects and scope of a bilateral investment treaty (BIT). When taken as a whole, the preceding recommendations could be viewed as an endorsement of an India–U.S. BIT that encompasses these sectors.

A BIT may be useful. But only a high-quality BIT—which includes sensitive topics, such as mining and intellectual property rights—can achieve the necessary progress on these and other critical bilateral economic issues. Current governmentto-government talks are nowhere close to realizing such a BIT and the historical record indicates that a high-quality BIT is unlikely in the near future. Either no accord will be reached or the BIT will be largely empty of economic value.

Even if a sound BIT is eventually achieved, progress should not wait. There is much to be gained for India and the U.S. in the interim. Moreover, it is far more likely that action by individuals, companies, and states entirely outside the BIT process will eventually generate a good BIT than that a good BIT will emerge from bilateral talks. These outside actions should start immediately.

# Unleashing the Market in the India–U.S. Economic Relationship, Part 1

The India–U.S. economic relationship is not where it should be. The movements of goods, services, capital, and labor between India and the U.S. are inadequate for two such large economies. There are also disputes about the movement of information, in the form of intellectual property.

That is why India is not yet shining in The Heritage Foundation's *Index of Economic Freedom* (123rd of 179 countries in the 2012 edition). (The U.S. has also dropped from a classification of "free" to one of "mostly free.")<sup>1</sup> The two national governments are principally responsible for this failure. A smaller role for them and a larger one for companies and individual states in both countries, based on the principle of free and open exchange, would transform the bilateral relationship and much of the rest of the world.

The cases examined in this Special Report include two-way trade in goods and services, investment with additional focus on American investment in Indian mining, twoway labor mobility, and protection of intellectual property rights (IPR). These are just a start, but they illustrate how to advance the market and roll back government in the exchange of goods, capital, people, and knowledge, which constitute the basic elements of all economic relationships.

In trade, many Indian states are large enough to be individually valuable. They should act to offset national trade barriers while American companies should bypass Delhi to seek business relationships. In services trade, the U.S. government should accept the large and important import of services from India.

In investment, individual U.S. states should be more active in marketing to Indian companies. It would be helpful if the Indian central government were to remove various restrictions on multinational corporations. Even if that does not occur, Indian states can greatly improve their local investment climates. Mining in particular is largely a state matter in India, and American companies can assist the process by demonstrating their record in environmental protection and social remediation of mined areas.

In labor, American companies and universities should prod the federal government to roll back recent increases in visa fees and effective reduction in visa quotas. Indian firms should enhance credibility by doing a better job of selfpolicing, and Delhi should look at its own restrictions on foreign labor. In intellectual property, international negotiations have led to progress and enforcement is the most pressing issue. For that, Indian states are well positioned.

## Challenge 1: Centrally Imposed Barriers to Trade

The India–U.S. trade relationship is thriving—mostly in services. However, rapid growth in merchandise trade has occurred on a very small base of only \$13 billion in 2001, and present trade volume clearly reflects long-term underperformance.<sup>2</sup>

**Trade in Services.** India–U.S. services trade is a good model for trade in goods, direct investment, and other economic activity. American services exports to India stood at \$2.56 billion in 2000, while services imports were \$1.89 billion. By 2010 (latest data available), American services exports to India had quadrupled to \$10.3 billion, and imports had sextupled to \$13.7 billion. In 2000, India was the eighth-largest destination in Asia for American services exports; in 2010 it was the fifth largest. This is a respectable performance, but not spectacular given the high Indian overall economic growth. In 2000, India was the 10th-largest source of American services imports; in 2010, it was second only to Japan.<sup>3</sup> This is an outstanding economic accomplishment.

Just as important, services trade shows a reasonable match to each country's comparative advantage. American exports are led by education and are mostly unaffiliated (between parents and subsidiaries). American imports are led by technical services and are mostly affiliatedeither with Indian affiliates supplying U.S. parent companies, or with Indian parent companies supplying their U.S. affiliates.<sup>4</sup> This pattern matches Indian comparative advantage in the raw quantity of specialized labor, and American comparative advantage in population-wide provision of skills and knowledge.

The Indian performance in services trade is quite good, stemming in part from a less regulated labor market than is the case for manufacturing. A problem arises from the U.S. government's distortion of the market for American consumption of services. Rhetoric about outsourcing has turned into more frequent visa application rejections, ad hoc fees, and proposals for tax changes. American fees and rejection rates for Indian visas have both risen sharply, in contrast to treatment of workers of other nationalities.<sup>5</sup> (See "Challenge 3" below, on labor market liberalization). Recent U.S. policies artificially alter incentives for services trade and labor movement and are clearly protectionist. American firms cannot easily outsource tasks to India, nor can Indian job-seekers easily obtain work visas for the U.S.6

**Trade in Goods.** Goods trade, in contrast to services trade, does not appear to reflect comparative advantage. This is because exchange is being dictated only secondarily by the preferences of individuals and companies. Trade patterns are warped by barriers imposed by governments.

American goods exports to India stood at \$3.76 billion in 2001, while imports were \$9.74 billion. Ten years later, American goods exports had almost sextupled to \$21.6 billion, and imports had almost quadrupled to \$36.2 billion.<sup>7</sup> This increase appears far more impressive on paper than it is in reality. Bilateral trade in 2000 was absurdly small. While Indian GDP, for instance, is roughly the same as the combined GDP of Saudi Arabia, the Netherlands, and Taiwan, each of the three economies individually ranks ahead of India in trade with the U.S. The Indian-U.S. goods trade of \$58 billion should be close to the \$100 billion that is taking place between the U.S. and South Korea.8

This failure looks even starker in light of the complementarity of two economies—the U.S. is capital-rich and land-rich, and India is laborrich, both in low-margin sectors and in terms of absolute numbers even in some high-margin sectors. India does not make full use of its labor endowment, but the size of the labor force and the comparatively high cost of American labor still leave clear gains from trade in low-margin goods, some of which are not being realized.

The low volume suggests that comparative advantage is being distorted by government actions; this is borne out by trade components. In 2001, exports from India to the U.S. were highly concentrated. Jewelry was by far the largest at \$2.6 billion, more than one-fourth of the total by itself. The next-largest item was men's and boy's shirts at \$500 million. In 2011, jewelry was again first at \$6.5 billion, followed by oil products at \$3.4 billion.

Seen in a vacuum, these numbers may appear reasonable. Seen in the context of American exports to India, they are not. Ten years ago, American exports were diversified, with only aircraft exports exceeding \$250 million in value. The second-largest export was cotton, at almost \$200 million. Fast forward to 2011: The volume is higher but the situation is arguably worse. The top American export to India by far is also jewelry, again, at \$3.6 billion, one-sixth of the total. Fertilizers were next, followed by waste and scrap, the only other categories that exceeded \$1 billion.

In isolation, the gross volume of a two-way jewelry trade might make sense. It does not make sense that completely different economies should specialize in jewelry. It is close to absurd, as well as economically harmful, that two economies with combined population of 1.5 billion should engage first and foremost in horizontally integrated jewelry trade, especially given the openness of the American market and India's vast technology and commodity needs. Jewelry is not an important export in any other U.S. trade relationship. The other top American exports to India, waste and scrap in particular, are also not reflective of comparative advantage.

Comparative advantage not being permitted to operate means that individuals and firms are not allowed to determine outcomes by themselves. When it comes to goods, the Indian central government is the chief culprit. In recent years, India has been the world's chief imposer of protectionist measures, usually in the name of cracking down on dumping. Targets include chemicals and audiovisual products, both potentially important in bilateral trade.<sup>9</sup> More disturbing, there are high trade barriers across major sectors where there is strong Indian demand—agriculture, defense, health care, and energy.

Agricultural products see very high Indian tariffs, with bound tariff rates averaging over 100 percent compared to, say, 36 percent for Brazil.<sup>10</sup> American fruit and poultry exports are either inhibited or blocked altogether.<sup>11</sup> India is now the largest arms importer in the world, and the U.S. the largest exporter. But India requires the reinvestment of 30 percent of the value of the transaction, so the best companies and products may not be selected.<sup>12</sup>

Still-weak patent protection in pharmaceuticals inhibits imports into India, reduces the incentive to tailor drugs for India, and disproportionately harms American firms as industry leaders.<sup>13</sup> India is chronically short of electric power, yet equipment imports are restricted. Tariffs are high and firms not producing in India often cannot compete for tenders. For solar energy, an American strength, the Indian government requires joint ventures.<sup>14</sup>

## Solution 1: Bypassing National Governments and Empowering Entrepreneurs

In the name of protecting its farmers, India was the chief obstacle to the Doha Round in autumn 2008.<sup>15</sup> Since then, the U.S. has been the chief obstacle, showing little interest in advancing current talks at the World Trade Organization (WTO). The best way to enhance bilateral goods trade is to bypass these two national governments. Indian states have their own trade barriers, but they can also act to offset national policies that interfere with their particular comparative advantages. Agriculture and health care are examples.

Indian food imports to the U.S. have soared in the past 10 years. This is due in part to higher prices inflating the sales totals, but also because of much larger import volumes.16 Indian states can neutralize national trade barriers with incentives, and many have the size to qualify by themselves as high-priority customers for American companies. "Shopping trips" by Indian state officials can help create reliable, long-term, and price-competitive farm trade relationships. Better agriculture ties would also allow specialization within those states that would lead to export opportunities, serving as a model for other states. Alternately, U.S. states could come to Indian counterparts to demonstrate the scale and flexibility of American agricultural supply.

In health care, the action is centered on companies. For example, the American company Abbott Laboratories bought a division of the Indian company Piramal Healthcare, Ltd. Not coincidentally, Piramal now plans to invest \$1 billion in the U.S.17 Subsidiary operations can be used to expand business despite the presence of trade restrictions, enabling the flow of goods to be determined more by market demand than by government restrictions. American and Indian companies, in health care and elsewhere, should try to ignore Delhi-Washington relations and evaluate the complimentarity between the two economies.

Success breeds success. Due to large investments, several Indian firms may develop relationships with American states. These projects will involve import of inputs and export of outputs. U.S. firms should do the same with Indian states, perhaps led by manufacturers of consumer products. These states would then import more American inputs. As relationships mature and Indian workers acquire training, exports back to the U.S. could explode.

The path for the U.S. is simple: Stop interfering and rely on an open market. Growth could be especially powerful if Indian states improved their logistics, to complement the large labor force.

## **Challenge 2: Untapped Investment Potential**

There is a considerable two-way investment relationship between the U.S. and India amounting to a total of over \$30 billion through 2010.<sup>18</sup> The U.S. is currently the fifth-largest source of foreign direct investment (FDI) in India after Mauritius, Singapore, the U.K., and Japan,<sup>19</sup> and Mauritius is a transit point for investment by other nations, including the U.S.

American investments cover almost every sector in India that is open for private participants. American companies have brought in some of the best business practices, the most valuable technology, and, most important, generated thousands of jobs in India. The U.S. has also been the primary catalyst in building India's offshoring services, which accounts for more than 55 percent of the global outsourcing market and back-office services.<sup>20</sup>

Happily, India and the U.S. are in the midst of tapping their immense potential for investment collaboration, especially in services. This slow but ongoing process was reinforced by the Indian government's September 2012 announcement of liberalization measures aimed at increasing foreign investment in aviation, broadcasting, power, and, most dramatically, retail.<sup>21</sup> Continuing the process, however, requires more sub-national involvement, as well as restraint from national governments.

The Indian Investment Climate. Since the 1991 economic reforms, India has properly dismantled a number of controls in the areas of industrial policy, taxation, trade, and foreign investment. De-licensing of industry, curbing of public-sector prerogatives, easing of competition controls, trade reforms, deregulation of interest rates, and opening of capital markets were among the changes undertaken to encourage capital inflows.

The establishment of various agencies to facilitate investment has led to substantially more FDI. The proportion of FDI inflows that require explicit government approval dropped from 62 percent in 2001 to just 14 percent in 2010. The proportion entering India through the automatic route, which does not require review, grew from 22 percent in 2001 to 74 percent of the total in 2010.<sup>22</sup> This is a clear reflection of a more favorable policy environment.

Further, the ratio of realized FDI (including that which does not need review) to FDI that does need explicit government approval ranged between 20 percent to 25 percent before 1991, signifying a great deal of rejection by the Indian government. The ratio increased to more than 220 percent in 2008, representing not only more approvals of FDI, but more that does not require government review.<sup>23</sup>

From 1991 to 2000, most FDI came through government approval routes rather than through the automatic route of the Reserve Bank of India. The government then eased foreign investment regulations by increasing equity caps and making more sectors eligible for the automatic route. The Foreign Investment Implementation Agency, established in 1999, has also been crucial in reducing cumbersome procedures and delays.<sup>24</sup> The reform period also witnessed an increase in FDI through technical collaboration. Finally, since 2005 there has been increasing "green field" foreign investment (starting a new company) rather than acquisition—a sign of more Indian openness.

Although a major share of FDI still comes from only a few countries, the reforms have encouraged a diversification of sources. In 1991, approved FDI came from 29 countries. This increased to almost 90 countries by 2008. India's FDI inflows were around 5 percent of the level of China's FDI inflows in 2000, and stood at around 30 percent at the onset of the global crisis in 2008.

FDI equity flows from fiscal year (FY) 2006 to FY 2010 were almost seven times the preceding five years, though the definition of FDI expanded during this period. Average annual FDI equity flows increased from \$1.72 billion between 1991 and 2000 to \$2.85 billion between 2001 and 2005, then to \$19.73 billion from 2006 to 2010.<sup>25</sup>

Another notable feature is that inflows through the explicit approval route have dropped from more than 60 percent of the total in 2000–2001 to a little over 13 percent in 2009– 2010 and inflows through the automatic route have increased from 22 percent in 2000–2001 to 74 percent in 2009–2010 (the remainder is accumulation of shares). The financial sector in particular received around 19 percent of FDI equity flows from 2005 to 2008. Most of the FDI equity in the financial sector, around 65 percent, has come through the automatic route, due to relaxed norms.  $^{\rm 26}$ 

Indian policy then stagnated for a number of years after the global economic downturn, but was revived by the surprise liberalization announcement led by retail. FDI from the U.S. into India from FY April 2000 to FY March 2011 amounted to \$9.44 billion, or 7.3 percent of total FDI into India. During FY 2011, FDI inflows from the U.S. were \$1.17 billion, or 7 percent of the total. The share of FDI equity flows from the U.S. fell from 20 percent between 1991 and 2000 to 14 percent between 2001 and 2004, and again to 7.3 percent from 2005 to 2009.27

However, foreign investment has increasingly been routed through Mauritius, the top source of investment in India from 2000 to 2011.<sup>28</sup> Mauritius's zero tax on capital gains makes it an attractive place to establish holding companies. As India became more attractive as an investment destination, the standing India– Mauritius tax treaty led to a surge of investment recorded as coming from Mauritius,<sup>29</sup> some of which is actually American investment.

The U.S. Investment Climate. Similarly, India's investments in the U.S. have also accelerated. Indian companies' green field investments in the U.S. between 2004 and 2009 amounted to nearly \$5.5 billion. The average investment per project exceeded \$45 million, with 10 Indian companies accounting for more than 70 percent of the total. Metals, information technology, media and entertainment, industrial machinery and equipment, and financial services were the principal sectors. Major investments came from JSW Steel (\$1 billion), Tata Consulting Services (\$274 million), and the textile- and steel-oriented Welspun Group (\$246 million).30

During FY 2009 and FY 2010, Indian companies made 536 outbound acquisitions globally, of which 105 were in the U.S. The latest data show 25 outbound acquisitions, worth \$3.3 billion, by Indian companies in the U.S., from a total of 101 outbound acquisitions in the first three months of FY 2011.<sup>31</sup> This growing flow of capital from India to the U.S. reflects the increased integration of the two economies and has brought many benefits, in particular job creation.

Given the relative strength of American finance, financial investment largely runs from the U.S. to India. The State Bank of India and the Industrial Credit and Investment Corporation of India have started operations in the U.S., though limited in scope to date.

India has attracted Fortune 500 companies, such as Morgan Stanley, as well as American private equity and venture capital. The relaxation of banking norms and development of corporate bond markets will attract more. There is also huge potential for Indian banking, insurance, and pensions to draw American investment. The Indian insurance sector has only 50 participating firms and \$50 billion in gross premiums, versus an American market of 1,000 insurers and gross premiums exceeding \$700 billion.<sup>32</sup> American insurers have the experience and capital to help expand the Indian market.

# Solution 2: Deeper, Broader Liberalization

Both India and the U.S. can, and should, do better on investment.

What the U.S. Should Do. The maturity of the American financial sector means that opportunities for Indian institutions are limited—there is simply not much space to operate. But if India is willing to permit more American financial access, U.S. regulators should seek ways to enable Indian banks to expand both their operations and their range of services.

For Indian investors in the U.S. more broadly, many American states already compete for foreign investment. Indian firms and their American partners should maintain ongoing contacts with interested states to determine how the local investment environment can be improved.

Some restrictions on Indian investment in the U.S. actually originated in Delhi. Progress has been made here too. Indian companies are now permitted to invest up to 400 percent of their net worth in overseas joint ventures and wholly owned subsidiaries. Listed Indian companies can invest 50 percent of their net worth in portfolio investment abroad.<sup>33</sup> Previously, there were tighter limits due to fear of capital outflow. There has also been a helpful increase in the ceiling for Indian mutual funds to invest overseas, from \$5 billion to \$7 billion.<sup>34</sup> In finance, Delhi could go further and allow Indian investors to participate in overseas derivatives trade subject to a specified ceiling.

Many of the individual policy changes could and should be incorporated into a bilateral investment treaty (BIT). Preliminary talks were held in 2009 and there has been only rhetorical progress since then, due largely to an internal American review of its model BIT document.<sup>35</sup>

There are, of course, contentious issues to be resolved, such as how to handle arbitration and contrasting labor and environmental standards. But it is also the case that the U.S. is missing business opportunities as the Indian government moves forward with economic agreements with Japan, Korea, Malaysia, and others. Noticeable movement in BIT negotiations might improve the climate for both countries' investors.

What India Should Do. India has undertaken major reforms to attract foreign investment from all sources, including the U.S. Beyond the steps taken by the Indian federal government in September 2012, the limit on foreign institutional investment in the Indian debt market has recently been raised from \$15 billion to \$20 billion.<sup>36</sup> Further steps are possible and advisable.

One further step would be to permit all types of investors-nonresident Indians and foreign institutional investors, among others-to invest in any asset class they choose (stocks, mutual funds, etc.). Right now, the central government steers foreign investors away from some assets, employing, among other measures, outright quotas.37 The investment process could be streamlined by establishing only one window for clearance of all portfolio investment and debt management and harmonizing the regulation of futures, forwards, and options. Similarly, there should be less, or no, distinction between FDI and portfolio investment, to allow investors to freely choose their preferred method.

These changes will deepen Indian capital markets. In general, the simple creation of more transparent and accessible laws and regulations would be useful to all Indian market participants, including American and other foreign investors.

There are also broader steps India could take. India is far behind China, for example, in labor market efficiency and infrastructure. In important factors affecting foreign investors, such as registering properties and enforcing contracts, India ranks much lower than China.<sup>38</sup>

# India's Need for Western FDI in Resource-Based Industries

Recent developments have more or less frozen any significant new foreign investments in Indian mining. These developments, chiefly quarrels between different participants, cover a gamut of issues—concerns over pricing of rights and royalties, profit sharing, environmental issues, and impact on local communities, among others. Investment in commodity sectors from the West in general and the U.S. specifically can go a long way to ease the socioeconomic burden India has placed on itself. Mining is largely a state matter, and state decisions and corporate behavior are vital in enabling this investment.

**The Mining Trust Deficit.** At the core of the mining problem is a trust deficit in India of two related types. The first is the widespread belief that mining companies indulge in environmentally exploitative and socially harmful practices. The second is the widespread belief that national and local government is unable to control them. As a result, most new projects have been halted and most policy measures frozen, while corruption has actually intensified.<sup>41</sup>

Conventional arguments against mining are largely drawn from India's historical experience, featuring low compensation for land forcibly taken and extremely poor quality or absent environmental regeneration practices. The government has started with poor processes in allocation of mining rights with limited transparency and little use of open auctions.<sup>42</sup> It also largely ignores its own rules and regulations in the environmental domain. Divergences from the minimum regulatory and legal norms are rarely punished, and justice has evaded displaced communities.<sup>43</sup> Though Indian policymakers may have been well-meaning, they have devised laws and regulations that suffer from limited use of market forces that can act as a natural discipline.

**How America Can Help.** Developed-country multinationals have been subject to better quality regulation, are necessarily more sensitive to image and public-relations issues, and offer better technologies and processes. Resource companies in these countries function under a far more effective regulatory regime, with better controls imposed on them in ethical practices, environmental safeguards, and rehabilitation. Over time, the governments in most developed countries have largely succeeded in reaching a mutually acceptable accommodation with large resource extracting firms.<sup>44</sup>

In contrast, the environmental practices being followed by India's largest coal mining firms are abysmal, despite the fact that Coal India is a public-sector company. It is frequently in the news for violations of the government's own environmental norms.<sup>45</sup> Of course, what is true of public-sector entities can be true of private entities, too. International companies operating in countries such as India will also be subject to weak regulation. However, norms are imposed, not just by regulators within boundaries, but sometimes also across national boundaries.

Peabody Energy, the world's largest private coal company is a case in point. The first three-quarters of the 20th century saw many instances where Peabody was viewed as insensitive to local communities and environmentally irresponsible. Legislation such as the 1970 and 1990 Clean Air Acts contributed to Peabody's significantly improved record in these domains.<sup>46</sup> The year 2007 saw the company invest in a 650-megawatt near-zero emission GreenGen clean-coal project in Tianjin, China.<sup>47</sup>

The second important force that impacts developedcountry firms more than those in developing countries is public pressure to operate in a responsible manner. This pressure works through stock markets but more so through the media, especially regarding foreign operations. It thus has a larger ambit than a national boundary.<sup>48</sup> But international companies' most important advantage by far stems from their long experience of resource development in diverse circumstances and consequent access to superior technologies and processes. Whether it is efficiency in mining, environmental impact, resettlement, or rehabilitating a closed mine, a long list can be generated where mining firms from developed countries have a far superior set of technologies.

As conditions stand today, most of these firms are unable to operate in India. This is largely due to the Indian central government's inability to devise a strategy seen to benefit ordinary people. The government must first explicitly recognize that mining in developed countries is done far more efficiently, has far lower negative externalities, and has offered superior resettlement and rehabilitation. This should serve as justification to open the mining sector to all companies, international and domestic.

In the U.S., the federal Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act was passed on August 3, 1977, and fully implemented by 1982. The law allowed mining in land hitherto used for farming *as long as companies could demonstrate that they could restore 100 percent of crop productivity in a reasonable time.* The decades that followed **(Continued)** 

# (Continued From Previous Page)

forced mining companies in the U.S. to undertake a range of initiatives aimed at clean mining with full land rehabilitation.<sup>49</sup>

Studies have also demonstrated that U.S. companies tend to have greater levels of efficiency than developing country firms; for example, American coal mining firms are far more efficient than Chinese miners irrespective of the scale of operations.<sup>50</sup>

It Can Work. Mining would not be the first sector to achieve a breakthrough. One was achieved in telecommunication, and benefits are there for all to see. Today, India has among the best telecommunication service for the price, benefitting ordinary people far more than the closed regime of the past. Indian and international companies have collaborated and competed, new technology has entered benefitting hundreds of millions of consumers, and hundreds of thousands of jobs have been created.<sup>51</sup> In mining, given the fears related to the environment and local communities, consensus needs to be built, backed by a sound monitoring and enforcement regime. The consensus will be achievable as long as certain aspects-full rehabilitation of land, minimal environmental costs for larger communities, and so on-are treated as non-negotiable. As long as firms can demonstrate the capacity to achieve these goals, in any part of the world, they should be allowed to participate in an open and fair bidding process. Part of the revenues earned thereby should be allocated for building and strengthening monitoring and enforcement capabilities.

This discussion makes plain how individual states and firms can enhance mining if the Indian central government does not interfere. States allocate land and therefore control the most important aspect of mining.<sup>52</sup> Some states see mining as an employment tool but others will be more interested in revenue. Even employment can expand if mining can proceed with less environmental and social turmoil.

Companies should not only approach state governments but offer to assist in creating the environmental regulations. Corruption is possible but American firms, in particular, are restricted by home country law and aware from experience that corruption will block the long-term potential of the sector.<sup>53</sup>

As the geographically largest developed country and the world's biggest outward investor, American companies have the most extensive experience in operating within a wide variety of regulatory and physical conditions in a way that is fair to local communities but does not strangle investment. Studying the American mining system and regulatory and legal regime and soliciting the advice of American participants would benefit Indian states, and would also benefit the U.S. in light of the Indian market for energy and metals. Improvement is also possible in the regulatory bodies of some Indian states, easing the trust deficit among civil society, government, and industry.

Actions that would attract American and other foreign investors to India are providing better, market-driven infrastructure, and loosening rigid labor laws. The central government has a role to play in the liberalization: Increasing caps in sectors with high FDI potential and putting more sectors under the automatic route would obviously be helpful.

It would also be very helpful to improve coordination between the central and state governments. A wide range of state-level actions can help attract FDI. In the Indian case, a competition among states to draw investors would be beneficial even though some states will decline to participate. An especially relevant example: Several states are moving to accumulate land in land banks that could then be offered to prime foreign investors, short-circuiting many of the land problems that have plagued multinational corporations to date.<sup>39</sup> For their part, companies can emphasize strategic investments that introduce foreign brands and products to pay the way for greater market access later.

In order to attract more investment in financial sectors, an area of particular American comparative advantage, long-pending proposals, such as lifting the 10 percent cap on foreign voting rights in banks, the long-fruitless attempt to raise the FDI cap in insurance from 26 percent to 49 percent, and reforms in pension sectors would be especially helpful.<sup>40</sup> Other measures to enhance India-U.S. investment relations could include (1) a facilitation desk in interested Indian states to guide foreign investors, (2) better connections between industry associations in the two countries, and (3) encouragement from all parties for a more active role by the Indian community overseas, given its unique position.

#### Challenge 3: Limited Labor Mobility Between the U.S. and India

Any Indian who has attempted to obtain a U.S. work visa knows that the process can be fraught with challenges. Perhaps surprisingly, for the smaller number of Americans attempting to work in India, the reverse is also true. Navigating the U.S.-Indian combined labor market involves a thicket of laws, regulations, and confusing puzzles that can leave job-seekers frustrated. While changing the labor market will inevitably require a certain level of government engagement, such change can be driven by the demands of the private sector, rather than by bureaucratic whim.

The two labor markets are enormous. The combined formal labor markets exceed 200 million people. The combined informal labor markets, dominated by India, exceed 400 million people.<sup>54</sup>

Indians Working in the U.S. In 2006, there were 1.5 million Indianborn individuals living in the U.S., of whom 42 percent were U.S. citizens. Generally speaking, these immigrants were highly skilled, with 74 percent possessing a bachelor's degree and 41 percent possessing an advanced degree, numbers that dwarf U.S. averages.55 As of 2010, there were more than 2.9 million people of Indian origin in America with a decadal growth rate of 69 percent.56 While the data does not distinguish according to work status, it does show that 60 percent of lawful permanent Indian-born residents in America work in managerial positions, and 15 percent of Silicon Valley start-ups are run by Indians,

many of whom are in the U.S. on a work visa.  $^{\scriptscriptstyle 57}$ 

Of ethnic Indians who are now in the U.S. but born elsewhere, 30 percent work in science and engineering,<sup>58</sup> while another 5 percent are physicians. In the grand scheme of the U.S. labor market, most Indian immigrants are job creators. They are entrepreneurs or people who add to the U.S. economy with their skills, rather than "job-takers"—low-skill immigrants whose primary contribution to the economy is to take existing low-skilled jobs, which they are willing to do for a lower price than Americans.

In 2007, 44 percent of Indian-born individuals who were granted permanent residency were sponsored by their employers, while another 28 percent were immediate relatives of a U.S. citizen (mostly spouses). The number of illegal immigrants from India had grown to 270,000 by 2006, a matter of some concern. However, even in 2006, more than 80 percent of Indian immigrants were legal.<sup>59</sup> Despite current restrictions, Indian family incomes are almost \$70,000, above the U.S average.<sup>60</sup> Indian Americans, largely Gujarati, control 35 percent of hotel rooms in the U.S., and over half of American H1-B and L visasgenerally given to immigrants with advanced technical skills-are issued to Indians.61

**Americans Working in India.** While there have been improvements in the past few years for Americans working in India, the regulatory environment retains many unfriendly restrictions.

Further, India seems to be going in the wrong direction. The new law on employment visas bans foreigners from accepting employment at less than \$25,000 per year. Twenty-five thousand dollars is a considerable sum in India and foreigners could live well on such an amount except in Delhi, Mumbai, and a few other cities.<sup>62</sup> This is a question of saving employment for a small number of elite Indians; the average Indian would not be harmed. The visa rule deprives Indian organizations of access to the global labor market and reduces the exposure of foreigners to the Indian economy, which can only hurt India in the long term.

An illustration: Due to labor regulations, there are multiple barriers for highly qualified American physicians even simply to donate their time. This is especially strange in light of India's demand for more extensive health care. Many of India's top-class private hospitals cater heavily to medical tourists, who would welcome U.S. physicians on staff. If these hospitals pushed for American physicians to work more easily in India, it could greatly boost medical tourism, thus adding thousands of jobs for Indians as well.<sup>63</sup>

At the same time, despite the large numbers of Indian university graduates, there is a dearth of those with the breadth of training necessary to manage in an international technology company.<sup>64</sup> Employment of American technology managers could enable these companies to expand. The commercial aviation sector, where growth is impeded by lack of trained pilots, would greatly benefit from allowing more U.S. pilots.<sup>65</sup>

## Solution 3: Unilateral Liberalization of Labor Markets

These Indian and American labor markets would benefit greatly from practical, business-driven reform, as would the world as a whole, given their size. The U.S. federal government in particular must refrain from harmful action; the rest is up to Indian and American firms.

#### What the U.S. Should Do.

Given the high skill level of most Indian immigrants to the U.S., there are two areas where concerted action could make an immediate difference:

- 1. Universities should press for passage of labor law reform that permits highly trained people in specified fields to be exempted from immigration quotas, and
- 2. Indian and U.S. companies should clean up application procedures to reform the L and H-1B visa processes.

The Stopping Trained in America Ph.D.s from Leaving the Economy (STAPLE) Act was proposed in the 112th Congress by Representative Jeff Flake (R–AZ). It would have "amend[ed] [the] Immigration and Nationality Act to authorize certain aliens who have earned a Ph.D. degree from an American institution of higher education in a field of science, technology, engineering, or mathematics to be admitted for permanent residence and to be exempted from the numerical limitations on H-1B non-immigrants."<sup>66</sup>

With its clear emphasis on recruiting the sort of talent in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) that predominates among Indian immigrants, the STAPLE Act or an equivalent needs the help of American universities and other labor-market reformers. Allowing STEM graduates to be able to remain in the U.S. will further increase the prestige of U.S. degrees and make the U.S. an even more attractive destination for top foreign students. Pushing labor market reform is not just good public policy for universities to advocate, it is good for their business side.

With respect to U.S. visas, there are a variety of possible reforms. Most important, there has been a recent surge in the rejection of Indian visas.<sup>67</sup> Approved L-1 visas, used to transfer Indian employees to the U.S., fell 27 percent in 2010. Despite this, at 27,000, Indian L-1 visas still dwarf the U.K., the second-largest provider of such visas at 5,900.<sup>68</sup>

In 2010, the Obama Administration inaugurated a substantially increased fee for H-1B and L-1 applications.<sup>69</sup> The legislation was authored by Senator Charles Schumer (D–NY), with the explicit intent of going after leading Indian IT companies. India has threatened to take the fee before the WTO as illegal, on the grounds that it violates U.S. commitment to free trade in services. India may have a strong case to overturn as a restraint of trade, but its willingness to actually proceed is in question.

Indian firms can themselves do better. Visa fraud remains a problem, and the Indian central government has a tendency to "look the other way." For long-term access to the U.S. labor market, Indian firms must strictly adhere to regulations, even if they are, at times, politically motivated. This adherence will show good faith, boost credibility, and help demonstrate the gains brought by Indian workers.<sup>70</sup>

However, restraint is plainly needed on the part of the U.S. federal government. The Administration and Congress must stop raising barriers to highly skilled immigrants. American companies can play a helpful role in educating policymakers about the net harm to the U.S. economy from these barriers. American technology companies, many of which rely on Indian workers and outsourcing entities, can also assist Indian partners in understanding U.S. law. What India Should Do. India should create a friendlier labor market for American workers. Indian corporations, many of which now represent major global brands, need global talent. Leading Indian corporate houses should guide the way, joining with India-based multinationals to press for the liberalization of vague, politically determined work-visa rules put in place in 2009.

Certain categories of jobs were no longer eligible for visas under any circumstances even though almost any position a U.S. national would take and for which an Indian company would hire is one where that person contributes a valuable skill not met by India's labor market. The original tightening affected 70,000 foreign workers, with those with expertise in the struggling power sector hardest hit.<sup>71</sup>

If India is to become a global economic power, it needs more international expertise, not less. Any foreigner who has worked in or around even the best Indian organizations can tell stories of insufficient global awareness reducing the effectiveness of Indian companies. The companies themselves must push for liberalization of India's labor laws to make it easier for American and other foreign professionals to offer their expertise. This would pay obvious dividends for all, especially India.

## Challenge 4: Continuing Positive Trend on IPR Protection

The "2012 Special 301 Report" of the United States Trade Representative was published in April, and India continues to be on the Priority Watch List. The list consists of the countries that present the most pressing concerns regarding insufficient IPR protection or enforcement.<sup>72</sup> While India's continuing inclusion on the list is not the only relevant indicator—a comparable document does not exist on the Indian side—it provides a reasonably good depiction of American complaints against India. The relevant section begins with a strong statement: "India made limited progress on IPR protection and enforcement in 2011, and its legal framework and enforcement system remain weak."<sup>73</sup>

Because of variations in IPR laws across countries, friction is inevitable. However, despite continuing India–U.S. testiness in IPR, the positions today are far less divergent than they used to be. In IPR, the trend for bilateral economic relations and beyond has been clearly positive, with global benefits. The goal should be to protect and extend that trend. However, India–U.S. governmentto-government negotiations are not necessarily the best tool for reaching this goal.

India Improving. The American report makes reference, first, to the 2010 Copyright Amendment Bill, which partially incorporates some provisions of World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) Internet-related treaties. Second, on patents, it notes "concerns with respect to the prohibition on patents for certain chemical forms absent a showing of increased efficacy." Third, there is reference to patent application backlogs and streamlining of patent opposition proceedings. Fourth, there are complaints about compulsory licensing provisions, especially in the context of pharmaceuticals (these may indeed be getting worse.) Fifth, there are additional concerns over unfair commercial use and unauthorized use of test or other data submitted before obtaining marketing approval for pharmaceuticals and agro-chemicals. Sixth, there is the issue of piracy and counterfeiting of medicines.<sup>74</sup>

Despite all this, the review shows very considerable improvement from the days of the WTO's Uruguay Round (1986-1994) and the period leading up to it. India's conformity with American and international standards has greatly increasedprogress can be made. The main role for the Indian central government is to neither backslide on enforcement of existing laws nor to issue new regressive laws, such as compulsory pharmaceutical licensing requirements, that force firms to share their intellectual property with local manufacturers, ostensibly in the cause of the public health.

Any form of IPR protection confers a limited monopoly for a stipulated period of time. There is also a trade-off between the shortterm goal of keeping prices in check despite the presence of the monopoly and the long-term goal of stimulating research and development and investments. These arguments were visited and re-visited during the Uruguay Round and there were WTO agreements on IPR, with additional agreements through WIPO, the U.N., and the International Union for the Protection of the Varieties of New Plants.75

In contrast to its record in bilateral negotiations, especially with the U.S., India responded well to the international agreements. The Copyright Act was amended in 1999, the Trade Marks Act in 1999, the Designs Act in 2000, and the Patents Act in 1999, 2002, and 2005. New legislation was enacted on Semiconductor Integrated Circuits Layout Design in 2000, Plant Varieties and Farmers' Rights in 2001, and Biological Diversity in 2002.<sup>76</sup>

Regulations followed the enactment of legislation and supplemented them. India also signed the Patent Cooperation Treaty in 1998, the Paris Convention in 1998, and the Budapest Treaty in 2001, with the Madrid Protocol being considered for ratification. After the Trade Marks Act was amended in 1999, there remained no direct legal obstacles to signing the Madrid Protocol, though there may be systemic problems in actually adhering to the requirements, in trademark offices and at the state level.<sup>77</sup>

Similarly, before amendments to the Indian Patents Act, Indian patent law was incompatible with WTO obligations and, accordingly, India lost disputes before the WTO. This situation has also changed considerably. India went through a WTO trade policy review mechanism (TPRM) in 2011. The WTO Secretariat's report shows that there is no issue of noncompliance, including with regard to prohibitions of certain patents, compulsory licensing, and protection of test data.<sup>78</sup>

The WTO review does take note of section 3(d) of the Indian Patent Act:

Section 3(d) of the Patent Act refers to the scope of patentability of pharmaceutical and other chemicals and calls for proof of efficacy of the substance. The claimed substances should differ significantly in properties from the known substances with regard to efficacy, which needs to be proved at the time of filing or during the patent application to prove inventive step.<sup>79</sup>

While complaints have been advanced about this test of patentability, the secretariat found no violation of the WTO agreement. The compulsory licensing provisions are not a violation of the WTO agreement either. The U.S. has understandable criticisms on a bilateral basis but the case for noncompliance with WTO requirements, even on section 3(d) of the Indian Patents Act, cannot be made. It remains important for India to turn away from new actions that would cause it to fall out of compliance, such as patent invalidations at odds with decisions made elsewhere.

Perhaps the last area of complaint is trade secrets. The TPRM report finds no major fault there, either, at least in terms of WTO requirements:

Trade secrets are protected either through contract law or through the equitable doctrine of breach of confidentiality. The Indian Contract Act (Section 27) provides some sort of limited protection as it bars any person from disclosing information acquired as a result of a contract. It is also common to insert a confidentiality clause in a technology transfer or other licence agreement to maintain the confidential nature of the subject matter, not only during the employment period of the employees and contractors but also after its termination, though for a fixed period. Aggrieved parties may seek action through the civil courts by obtaining an injunction preventing a third party from disclosing the trade secrets, return of all confidential information and proprietary information, and compensation for any loss suffered due to disclosure of trade secrets.80

In addition, memoranda of understanding (MOUs) have been signed on IPR with Australia, France, Japan, and Switzerland; with patent offices in Europe, Germany, and the U.S.; and with WIPO, among others.<sup>81</sup> The signing of WIPO treaties in particular goes beyond the basic WTO principles. There is no mandatory requirement that those be signed—signing and ratification indicates a willingness to accept IPR protection as a desired objective. There is, consequently, a strong case that India's legal framework on IPR has improved, even if incrementally, and even a case to be made that it is no longer weak by international standards.

America Learning? There is a tendency on the part of the U.S. to presume that every country's legal regime, as well as global norms, must go beyond the WTO to conform to that prevalent in the U.S. This may not be possible to achieve on a bilateral basis. While global IPR laws are indeed moving closer to those in the U.S., expectations of complete identity are unjustified, especially in the near term.

There remain serious issues with delays in approvals, streamlining dispute settlement, improving policing, and similar problems. Counterfeiting and substandard drugs are another manifestation. Even here, incremental improvements have been made, though the speed has been slow. There are also systemic problems with the Indian justice system, but these are not specific to IPR.

The problems are now more with enforcing IPR law in India, not the law per se. Changing laws to adhere to international commitments is quicker and easier than changing the enforcement of newly enacted law, and work on the latter clearly remains to be done. This is better understood as a state problem than a national one, as the central government's ability is limited to improve the IPR enforcement that is supposed to occur at the local level. American companies and even government representatives should focus more on improving states' capacities than inducing Delhi to pass more laws. There is certainly much work to be done in this area.

From the Indian side, however, it is also the case that the occasional American IPR law has been held to be in violation of WTO requirements. For example, the European Union has problems with section 110(5)(B) of the U.S. Copyright Act and with section 211 of the U.S. 1998 **Omnibus** Appropriations Act. Under the former, most commercial premises (bars, restaurants, retail shops) can retransmit music without paying royalties to copyright holders. In 2000, a WTO panel found that this was incompatible with the WTO's rules on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property.<sup>82</sup> That finding did not end the dispute:

Under the terms of a now-expired arbitration agreement, the US had in the past provided compensation directly to the EU right holders. The EU is not satisfied that the level of compensation was proportionate to the damage suffered, and in any event the compensation stopped in December 2004. The EU thus urges the repeal of the provision.<sup>83</sup>

Under the latter, there were problems with registering or renewing trademarks that had Cuban connections, for example, Havana Club rum:

In 1997, drink giant Bacardi purchased the Havana Club trademark, the related goodwill and any rum business assets that still existed from the Arechabalas. This led to a dispute on the ownership of the trademark in the United States and to the enactment of Section 211 at the behest of Bacardi.<sup>84</sup>

In 2002, the WTO ruled that Section 211 violates the national treatment and MFN (most favored nation) principles. Yet bills to repeal Section 211 are still pending in the U.S. Congress.<sup>85</sup>

### Solution 4: Acknowledge Progress and Refocus

Trade disputes and friction between countries are inevitable. However, the India–U.S. dispute over IPR is currently being blown out of proportion. It was a major issue in the past, but very considerable progress has been made as part of India's progress globally on IPR. To maintain the positive momentum, India should consider several of the suggestions in the Special 301 Report:<sup>86</sup>

- IPR violations, including unauthorized disclosure of corporate secrets by regulators, cannot be excused by industrial policy goals.
- The backlog of patent applications should continue to be reduced.
- Enforcement of patent laws should be strengthened.
- National IPR officials should coordinate much more closely with state governments.

Progress on remaining issues will come more from better implementation by Indian states, where considerable work remains, rather than from government-to-government talks. The U.S. in particular must recognize this. While there are problems in IPR, if one draws up a list of priorities in the bilateral relationship at the national level, it should no longer be near the top.

# Conclusion: Getting Away from Delhi and D.C.

This Special Report is the first installment of a project to help advance the India–U.S. economic relationship. The relationship could be vital to the two countries and the world as a whole, but its potential is far from being realized, chiefly due to the actions and inactions of the two national governments.

Progress will be faster and broader if the focus on government-togovernment negotiations is replaced with an emphasis on cooperation at the level of individual companies and states. Illustrations of this improvement are sketched here for simple trade, (mining) investment, two-way labor movement, and intellectual property.

Much of the hope for progress on India–U.S. economic issues has been put on the prospects and scope of a bilateral investment treaty (BIT). When taken as a whole, the preceding recommendations could be viewed as an endorsement of an India–U.S. BIT that encompasses these sectors.

A BIT may be useful. But only a high-quality BIT—which includes sensitive topics, such as mining and intellectual property rights—can achieve the necessary progress on these and other critical bilateral economic issues. Current governmentto-government talks are nowhere close to realizing such a BIT and the historical record indicates that a high-quality BIT is unlikely in the near future. Either no accord will be reached or the BIT will be largely empty of economic value.

Even if a sound BIT is eventually achieved, progress should not wait. There is much to be gained for India and the U.S. in the interim. Moreover, it is far more likely that action by individuals, companies, and states entirely outside the BIT process will eventually generate a good BIT than a good BIT will emerge from bilateral talks. These outside actions should start immediately.

It will require a great deal of work for sub-national actors to lead India– U.S. economic relations forward. But the rewards will be vast.

# Endnotes

- 1. Terry Miller, Kim R. Holmes, and Edwin J. Feulner, 2012 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation and Dow Jones & Company, Inc., 2012), http://www.heritage.org/index/download.
- 2. All goods trade figures are taken from: U.S. Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade: Country and Product Trade Data," 2012, http://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/ statistics/country/ (accessed July 5, 2012).
- 3. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "U.S. International Services," March 2, 2012, http://www.bea.gov/international/international\_services.htm (accessed October 10, 2012).
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. "New Visa Fees 'Likely' Violate Trade Rules, Study Finds," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 10, 2011, http://www.nfap.com/pdf/wall\_street\_journal\_ january\_10\_2011.pdf (accessed October 10, 2012), and National Foundation for American Policy, "Analysis: Data Reveal High Denial Rates for L-1 and H-1 Petitions at U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services," *Policy Brief*, February 2012, http://www.nfap.com/pdf/NFAP\_Policy\_Brief.USCIS\_and\_Denial\_Rates\_of\_ L1\_and\_H 1B\_Petitions.February2012.pdf (accessed October 10, 2012).
- 6. News release, "Congressman Pascrell, U.S. Treasury Secretary Geithner Discuss Manufacturing Incentives for 'Insourcing," Congressman Bill Pascrell, February 15, 2012, http://www.house.gov/apps/list/press/nj08\_pascrell/pr021520122.shtml (accessed October 10, 2012).
- 7. U.S. Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade: Country and Product Trade Data," 2012.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Chad P. Bown, "Protectionism Exposed," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 6, 2009, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB2000142405297020461900457432116063 9942656.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 10. U.S. International Trade Commission, "India: Effects of Tariffs and Nontariff Measures on U.S. Agricultural Exports," USITC Publication No. 4107, November 2009, http://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub4107.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 11. U.S. Trade Representative, "India," http://www.ustr.gov/webfm\_send/2709 (accessed October 12, 2012), and "India's High Tariffs, Local Sourcing Norms Could Harm Investment, Says US," *The Hindu Business Line*, March 26, 2012, http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/industry-and-economy/government-and-policy/article3248048.ece (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 12. Amol Sharma, "A Win for Foreign Firms in Indian Defense," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 7, 2011, http://blogs.wsj.com/indiarealtime/2011/01/07/a-win-for-foreign-firms-in-indian-defense-policy/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 13. Derek Scissors, "What Indian Economic Reform Could Mean for the U.S.," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2598, August 18, 2011, http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2011/08/what-indian-economic-reform-could-mean-for-the-us.
- Utpal Bhaskar, "Power Grid Norms to Hit Chinese Suppliers," LiveMint.com, May 26, 2010, http://www.livemint.com/2010/05/26224616/Power-Grid-normsto-hit-Chines.html (accessed October 12, 2012), and Amol Sharma, "India Solar Rules Burn U.S.," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 8, 2011, http://online.wsj. com/article/SB10001424052748703507804576130060294951704.html (accessed December 11, 2012).
- 15. Heather Stewart, "Tariffs: WTO Talks Collapse After India and China Clash with America Over Farm Products," *The Guardian*, July 29, 2008, http://www. guardian.co.uk/world/2008/jul/30/wto.india (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 16. Geeta Anand, "Green Revolution in India Wilts as Subsidies Backfire," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 22, 2010, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1000142405 2748703615904575052921612723844.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- C. H. Unnikrishnan and John Satish, "Abbott Buys Piramal Unit, Tops Table," LiveMint.com, May 22, 2010, http://www.livemint.com/2010/05/21234408/ Abbott-buys-Piramal-unit-tops.html (accessed October 12, 2012), and Nupur Acharya, "Piramal Healthcare to Invest \$1 Billion in U.S.," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2012, http://blogs.wsj.com/dealjournalindia/2012/03/29/piramal-healthcare-to-invest-1-billion-in-u-s/ (accessed October 12, 2010).
- 18. U.S. Trade Representative, "India: U.S.-India Bilateral Trade and Investment," http://www.ustr.gov/countries-regions/south-central-asia/india (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 19. Indian Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Department of Industrial Policy and Promotion, "Fact Sheet on Foreign Direct Investment (FDI) from April, 2000 to June, 2012," http://dipp.nic.in/English/Publications/FDI\_Statistics/2012/india\_FDI\_June2012.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- National Association of Software and Services Companies (NASSCOM), "Indian IT-BPO Sector Revenue Estimated to Cross USD 100 Million Mark," February 8, 2012, http://www.nasscom.org/indian-itbpo-sector-revenue-estimated-cross-usd-100-billion-mark (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 21. "Government Announces Big Bang Economic Reforms: Highlights," *The Economic Times*, September 14, 2012, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes. com/2012-09-14/news/33844177\_1\_single-brand-fdi-cap-broadcast-sector (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 22. K. S. Chalapati Rao and Biswajit Dhar, "India's FDI Inflows: Trends and Concepts," Institute of Studies in Industrial Development *Working Paper* No. 2011/01, February 2011, http://isid.org.in/pdf/WP1101.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 23. Ravindranath N. Kadam, "Attracting Foreign Direct Investment by India: A Today's Great Challenge [sic]," International Journal of Social Science Tomorrow, Vol. 1, No. 4 (June 2012), http://www.ijsst.com/issue/557.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 24. Business Maps of India, "Foreign Investment Implementation Authority (FIIA)," December 2010, http://business.mapsofindia.com/fipb/foreign-investment-implementation-authority.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 25. Rao and Dhar, "India's FDI Inflows."

- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Ibid.
- Indian Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Department of Industrial Policy and Promotion, "FDI Statistics: FDI Fact Sheet and Country-wise FDI Equity Flows," 2012, http://dipp.nic.in/English/Publications/FDI\_Statistics/FDI\_Statistics.aspx (accessed July 5, 2012).
- 29. Rao and Dhar, "India's FDI Inflows."
- Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry and Ernst & Young, "Indian Investments in the United States: Assessing the Positive Impacts," 2010, http://203.200.89.92/invindia/indian\_investment\_studies.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Reserve Bank of India, "Master Circular on Direct Investment by Residents in Joint Venture (JV)/Wholly Owned Subsidiary (WOS) Abroad," July 2, 2012, http://www.rbi.org.in/scripts/BS\_ViewMasCirculardetails.aspx?id=7352 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- "RBI Raises MFs' Foreign Investment Cap to \$7 bn," The Indian Express, April 3, 2008, http://www.indianexpress.com/news/rbi-raises-mfs-foreign-investmentcap-to-7-bn/292312/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 35. "US in Talks with India on Bilateral Investment Treaty," *The Times of India*, March 3, 2012, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/india-business/US-in-talks-with-India-on-bilateral-investment-treaty/articleshow/12120276.cms (accessed October 12, 2012).
- "RBI Eases ECB Norms, Ups FII Investment Cap in Corporate Bonds," *The Economic Times*, June 25, 2012, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2012-06-25/news/32409215\_1\_g-secs-fii-investment-foreign-institutional-investors (accessed October 12, 2012).
- Reserve Bank of India, "Investment in Indian Companies by FIIs/NREs/PIOs," November 29, 2010, http://www.rbi.org.in/scripts/BS\_FiiUSer.aspx (accessed October 12, 2012), and Reserve Bank of India, "Exchange Control Manual: Foreign Institutional Investors," June 1, 2005, http://www.rbi.org.in/SCRIPTs/ ECMUserParaDetail.aspx?Id=278&CatID=14 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- International Finance Corporation and The World Bank, "Economy Rankings," Doing Business: Measuring Business Regulations, 2012, http://www.doingbusiness. org/rankings (accessed October 12, 2012).
- For example, "Punjab Govt Creating Land Banks to Boost Trade, Industry," *Punjab Newsline*, August 30, 2012, http://punjabnewsline.com/news/Punjab-govtcreating-land-banks-to-boost-trade-\_-industry.html (accessed October 12, 2012), and Aparna Ramalingam, "Land Acquisition for Wooing Foreign Investment," *The Times of India*, July 25, 2012, http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2012-07-25/chennai/32847303\_1\_land-acquisition-land-banks-land-records (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 40. Sumeet Chatterjee and Suvashree Dey Choudhury, "Baby Steps to Bank Reforms Unlikely to Bring Cheer," Reuters India, September 2, 2012, http://in.reuters. com/article/2012/09/02/india-bank-reforms-idINDEE88104220120902 (accessed October 12, 2012), and Sreeja VN, "India's Finance Minister Approves Proposal for 49% FDI in Insurance, Pension Sectors," *International Business Times*, August 23, 2012, http://www.ibtimes.com/articles/376583/20120823/ finance-minister-approves-fdi-insurance-pension.htm (accessed October 12, 2012).
- See, for example, Jatinadra Dash, "Eastern State Halts Operations at Six Coal India Mines," Reuters, September 2, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/ article/2012/09/02/coalindia-idUSL4E8K20QG20120902 (accessed October 12, 2012), and Paranjoy Guha Thakurta, "Why Mining in India is a Source of Corruption," BBC News South Asia, August 11, 2011, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-south-asia-14486290 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 42. "Corruption in India: Digging Deeper into the Pit," *The Economist*, August 22, 2012, http://www.economist.com/blogs/banyan/2012/08/corruption-india (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 43. Palash R. Ghosh, "India's Mining Industry Scarred by Corruption, Lack of Regulation: Report," *International Business Times*, June 14, 2012, http://www.ibtimes. com/articles/352353/20120614/india-mining-industry-corruption-pollution-goa.htm (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 44. See, for example, Clifford Krauss, "U.S. Oil and Mining Companies Must Disclose Payments to Foreign Governments," *The New York Times,* August 22, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/23/business/sec-votes-to-require-more-disclosure-on-source-of-minerals.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 45. "Coal India Operating 239 Mines Without Environmental Clearance: CAG," *The Economic Times*, September 7, 2011, http://articles.economictimes. indiatimes.com/2011-09-07/news/30123089\_1\_underground-mines-environmental-clearance-mining-activities (accessed October 12, 2012), and Nityanand Shukla, "Coal India Mines Face Closure Over Environmental Concerns," Reuters, August 24, 2011, http://in.reuters.com/article/2011/08/24/ idlNIndia-58945220110824 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 46. See, for example, News release, "Peabody Energy's North Antelope Rochelle and Cottage Grove Mines Honored with Excellence in Reclamation Awards from U.S. Interior," Peabody Energy, August 7, 2012, http://www.marketwatch.com/story/peabody-energys-north-antelope-rochelle-and-cottage-grove-mines-honored-with-excellence-in-reclamation-awards-from-us-interior-2012-08-07 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 47. Katie Fehrenbacher, "Peabody Buys into Clean Coal Startup GreatPoint Energy," GigaOm Pro, January 25, 2008, http://gigaom.com/cleantech/peabody-takesstake-in-greatpoint-energy/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 48. Pressures that work through the financial markets are arguably superior to those that operate through NGOs and the media, as the former tend to be better informed.
- 49. David S. Ralston, "Rehabilitation of Agricultural Land," Soil Tech, Inc., March 2010, http://www.ambreenergy.com/assets/files/dave-ralston-articles.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).

- 50. Hong Fang, Junjie Wu, and Catherin Zeng, "Comparative Study on Efficiency Performance of Listed Coal Mining Companies in China and the US," *Energy Policy*, Vol. 37, No. 12 (2009), pp. 5140–5148.
- 51. Most problems in India's telecom sector today are largely due to past decisions by the government to circumvent the regulatory process.
- 52. "States to Blame for Delays in Forest Clearances: Jairam Ramesh," *The Hindu*, March 26, 2010, http://www.thehindu.com/news/article306482. ece?service=mobile (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 53. News release, "U.S. SEC Passes New Anti-Corruption Provisions for Oil, Gas & Mining Companies According to IPSA International," IPSA International, August 24, 2012, http://www.prweb.com/releases/IPSA/mining/prweb9832244.htm\ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 54. Hemal Shah, "India Needs Fewer Labour Restrictions, Not More," *The Financial Times*, BeyondBrics blog, March 8, 2012, http://blogs.ft.com/beyond-brics/2012/03/08/guest-post-india-needs-fewer-restrictions-on-labour-not-more/ (assessed October 12, 2012), and Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Economic News Release," Table A-1, "Employment Status of the Civilian Population by Sex and Age," July 6, 2012, http://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t01.htm (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 55. Aaron Terrazas, "US in Focus: Indian Immigrants in the United States," Migration Policy Institute, July 2008, http://www.migrationinformation.org/usfocus/ display.cfm?ID=687 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 56. Elizabeth M. Hoeffel, Sonya Rastogi, Myoung Ouk Kim, and Hasan Shahid, "The Asian Population: 2010," U.S. Census Bureau, March 2012, http://www.census. gov/prod/cen2010/briefs/c2010br-11.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 57. US India Political Action Committee (USINPAC), "Indian-Americans: Demographic Information Updates," 2010, http://www.usinpac.com/indian-americans/ demographic-info.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 58. U.S. Census Bureau, 2006 American Community Survey, 2006.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. USINPAC, "Indian-Americans: Demographic Information Updates."
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Barnaby Haszard Morris, "The Cost of India's 25k Employment Visa Rule," *Non Resident Indian*, May 30, 2011, http://www.the-nri.com/index.php/2011/05/ the-cost-of-indias-25k-employment-visa-rule/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 63. "Medical Tourism Space Witness Increased Hiring Activities," *The Financial Express*, October 16, 2011, http://www.financialexpress.com/news/medical-tourism-space-witness-increased-hiring-activities/860628/1 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 64. Geeta Anand, "India Graduates Millions, But Too Few Are Fit to Hire," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 5, 2011, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487 03515504576142092863219826.html?mod=WSJ\_hp\_mostpop\_read (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 65. "Airlines Face Pilot Shortage, Industry Short of 300 Pilots Now," *Indian Aviation Careers News*, September 18, 2012, http://www.indianaviationnews.net/careers/2010/09/airlines-face-pilot-shortage-industry-short-of-300-pilots-now.html (accessed October 12, 2012), and Shubhra Tandon, "Foreign Pilots Replacement Deadline Looms Over Airlines," *The Hindu Business Line*, August 1, 2009, http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/todays-paper/article1058362. ece?ref=archive (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 66. STAPLE Act of 2011, H.R. 399, 112th Congress, http://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/112/hr399 (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. Ibid.
- 69. Margherita Stancati, "India to Escalate U.S. Visa Row," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 27, 2012, http://blogs.wsj.com/indiarealtime/2012/04/27/india-to-escalate-u-s-visa-row/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- Paul McDougall, "India Lodges Complaint Over H-1B Visa Rejections," Information Week, March 28, 2012, http://www.informationweek.com/news/global-cio/ outsourcing/232700379?cid=nl\_IW\_daily\_2012-03-28\_html&elq=<span class=eloquaemail>recipientid</span> (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 71. Rituprna Bhuyanm Surabhi, "Getting an Indian Work Visa Will Be Tougher Now," *The Financial Express*, October 8, 2009, http://www.financialexpress.com/ news/getting-an-indian-work-visa-will-be-tougher-now/526347/ (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 72. Christine Bader, "Suing Corporations Should Be a Last Resort," Reuters, February 23, 2012, http://blogs.reuters.com/great-debate/tag/shell/ (accessed October 14, 2012).
- 73. Ambassador Ronald Kirk, "2012 Special 301 Report," Office of the United States Trade Representative, April 2012, http://www.ustr.gov/sites/default/ files/2012%20Special%20301%20Report\_0.pdf (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. World Trade Organization, "Uruguay Round Agreement: Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights," April 15, 1994, http://www.wto.org/english/ docs\_e/legal\_e/27-trips\_01\_e.htm (accessed October 12, 2012); John Schwartz, "160 Countries Set Treaties on Internet Copyrights," *The Washington Post*, December 21, 1996, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/tech/analysis/copyright/wipo.htm (accessed October 12, 2012); and International Union for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants, "International Convention for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants," March 19, 1991, http://www.upov.int/upovlex/ en/conventions/1991/act1991.html (accessed October 12, 2012).
- Embassy of India, Washington, D.C., "Intellectual Property Rights," http://www.indianembassy.org/intellectual-property-rights.php (accessed October 16, 2012).

- 77. See, for example, Bibek Debroy, "Doha-Lame Duck More than Dead Duck: An Indian Perspective," *Indian Foreign Affairs Journal*, Vol. 3, No. 4 (October-December 2008), and B. Debroy, "India's Economic Liberalization and the WTO," in Suparna Karmakar, Rajiv Kumar, and Bibek Debroy, eds., India's Liberalization Experience: Hostage to the WTO? (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications and ICRIER, 2007).
- 78. World Trade Organization, *Trade Policy Reviews 2011*, "India," August 10, 2011, http://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/tpr\_e/tp349\_e.htm (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 79. Ibid.
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. Ibid.
- 82. News release, "EU Ambassador Calls for Resolution of IPR Cases," Delegation of the European Commission to the USA, March 19, 2008, http://www.eurunion. org/News/press/2008/2008024.htm (accessed October 12, 2012).
- 83. Ibid.
- 84. Ibid.
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. Ibid., p. 35.



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002

(202) 546-4400 heritage.org